E-mail to all property owners from the Board of Directors on Friday July 6, 2012
In the June 3rd email from the Board to all owners regarding the election results of the May 26th annual meeting and the ensuing documentation and layman's legal opinions from Lorne Cosman, it was stated that the situation was being turned over to the Association's legal counsel for their official legal opinion and interpretation on the issues raised by Lorne (If you would like to refresh your memory on the issues raised and how they were presented, they are posted on the Association website under the News tab). On June 28th, an email was sent out directly to selective owners from  "Concerned Playa de Oro Property Owners" which is a Cosman email address, intimating that the Board is serving other special interest and not the owners, and accusing the Board of being a dictatorship if the by-laws are disregarded.
Following is the response from the Association legal counsel, sent directly to Lorne Cosman and copying the BOD. It is somewhat lengthy, but necessary in order to address the issues and present the legal side of the situation.

Thank you.

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Dear Mr. Cosman,
With all due respect, as legal counsel to the Playa de Oro Neighbors Association (PDO NA), we have not responded to your queries, not because it would take us more than a month to research and formulate a response, but because it is not prudent to spend the HOA funds and resources having me respond to chronic neighbor hearsay and gossip.  Given the amount of controversy generated by you on this and related matters, we could spend significant billable time responding to allegations back and forth and generating fees, without it being of much practical use or benefit to the members of the HOA.  From what I have seen and heard, it seems further controversy (not less)  has ensued  when the Board and its members have responded to your comments and demands. 
 From what I have seen, the Board is not serving any special interest, but rather the collective and best interest of the majority of the home owners of the PDO NA.  As is sometimes the case under majority rule, the personal preferences of the minority may differ, but the results should be respected by all in order to allow the organization to function.  When the vote is not respected, then division and chaos ensues, which is what we have seen over the last few years.  This division has created animosity amongst some of the neighbors and distrust in others. As you are aware, some have voiced their desire to sell, just to get out of the middle of it all.  This controversy is known around town, which in turn reduces property values and scares potential buyers away.
Conflict Background:
You have alleged that the PDO NA Board is in collusion with the Developer Parkstrong and thus acting against the interests of the home owners of the PDO NA, mostly because the Board has not forced Parkstrong to complete certain obligations under the F-4 authorization of the Playa de Oro Development, nor has filed a complaint with the Municipal Government against Parkstrong for failure to comply with such obligations, which primarily pertain to infrastructure items, such as paved roads, street lights, etc.  
The practical facts:  
 1.       In April 2010, we met with Officials of the Department of Urban Development in Mexicali to discuss the completion by Parkstrong of its obligations for the Development under the F-4.  Any administrative regulatory legal action by the Municipality against Parkstrong will require Parkstrong to comply, or to post a bond for an extension to comply with such obligations.  However, if the Developer does not comply, a process for the Cancellation of the Fraccionamiento Authorization may be initiated by the Municipality, resulting in the prohibition to the Developer to sell its remaining inventory.  The existing owners and/or lots already sold would not be affected, but such an action by the Municipality will negatively affect all property values and local perception of the PDO Development.
2.       At the meeting above and during several others thereafter, the municipality stated that they did not wish to go after a developer like Parkstrong, who albeit has not complied with all the requirements and commitments for the Development of PDO under the F-4, he has completed many, much more than most others in the San Felipe area.  Their position is that if they go after Parkstrong, they will also be compelled to go after many others, which are in much worse shape, all of which would create a negative impact in the Community.  
3.       The biggest reason for the lack of performance on the part of Parkstrong and most other developers in this current economic environment is lack of money.  Limiting Parkstrong’s ability to sell the remaining lots, will  further preclude its funding of the remaining F-4 obligations.  
4.        Legal action could be taken against the Developer, but I doubt that much would change if there is no money to collect on a judgment, nor the ability to sell any foreclosed lots. 
As a result of the above, we deem it unwise for the Board to spend the HOA’s limited funds and resources pursuing legal battles that will not produce a palpable benefit to the PDO NA and its homeowners, nor improve the overall quality of the Development. 
Current issue on the length of Board Member terms, and our response to your questions:
Does the Board have a legal responsibility to follow the by-laws or not?  YES
YES, the Board and all its members must abide by the by-laws.  Article 2546 of the Baja California Civil Code states that the Association will be governed by its by-laws, which should be recorded at the Public Records Office in order to be binding against third parties.   The by-laws and its amendments have been recorded at the Public Records Office.
The by-laws state that the administration of the PDO NA will be entrusted to a Board of Directors, which will be formed by a President, Secretary, Treasurer or the number of members that the General Assembly may determine, up to 7 members with the positions designated by the General Assembly.  
The Board of Directors is composed of the following individuals:
	Name
	Position

	Donald Franklin Koontz
	Chairman

	Jon Zimmerman 
	Vice-chairman 

	Greg McKinney
	Secretary

	Jim Greene
	Treasurer 

	George McClelland
	Parliamentarian 

	Tim Brown
	Elected Alternate

	Paul Easley
	Elected Alternate


The Board has not ignored the by-laws, but has abided by them.  One of the purposes and objectives of the Association and thus the Board is to enforce the Conditions, Covenants and Restrictions  (“CC&Rs”) of the PDO NA.
This includes term limits, length of terms and the correct process of amending or changing the by-laws, etc., etc.
Term and Term Limits:
 The By-laws state that the term of the members of the Board of Directors is one (1) year. Further stating that the “members shall remain in their positions until their term is concluded and up to the moment in which the General Assembly revokes their appointment and elects their successors, who shall take the position at that time”.
 The CC&Rs state that the Board of Directors shall be made up of no less than five (5) members plus two (2) alternates and state that the Board members shall serve for a two (2) year term.
The by-laws state that the members of the Board may be re-elected in accordance with whatever the General Assembly determines at such time. The CC&Rs are silent on such issue, re-election can be determined by the General Assembly when a meeting is held.
 As you know, there is discrepancy between the By-laws and the CC&Rs on the length of the term the members of the Board of Directors may serve.  However, this discrepancy does not pose a problem because the members in question (those who have held their position for more than a year) legally continue in that position UNTIL the General Assembly revokes their appointment and elects a successor.  Thus, if no successor has been elected, the current member holds his position until his successor is elected and appointed the following year.
Ideally, the by-laws should mirror the relevant provisions of the CC&Rs.  However, given that any change to the by-laws requires formalization with a Mexican Notary and recording with the Public Records Office, in an effort to control costs and avoid unnecessary legal expenses, at the time, we did not think that a change to the by-laws was warranted.
The Correct Process for Amending the By-Laws: 
The by-laws may be amended by the affirmative vote of sixty (60%) percent of the Associate Members present at a Meeting of the General Assembly for such purpose.  The Meeting must be legally called to order and the resolutions taken will require formalization with a Mexican Notary Public and recording with the local Public Records Office.  This process will require legal assistance and payment of legal fees, notary fees and recording duties, the amount of which will vary depending on the items included in the resolutions.
If the answer is yes, we now have 4 Board members holding Board positions that shouldn’t be.  NO
The fact that four (4) Board members were not elected this year, does NOT mean that we have 4 Board members holding positions that shouldn’t be, since they are authorized by the By-laws to remain in their positions until their successors are appointed.  Their successors will be appointed when elections are held per the CC&Rs, which indicate that the President, Secretary and one alternate will be elected in odd numbered years and the Vice-President, Treasurer, Parliamentarian and second alternate will be elected on even number years.   
Conclusion:
The seven members of the PDO NA Board of Directors named herein have been legally elected and ALL continue entitled to such appointments until their successors are appointed as indicated in the paragraph immediately above. 
 The Flip-Flop:
 I received a copy of the attached e-mail dated April 22, 2012 you sent to the members of the Board wherein you acknowledge the provisions of the CC&Rs, and agree that “any elected position should be filled for a two year term.  This should be for vacant or unvacated Board seats”.  However, once the election results did not favor your candidacy to the Board, you disavowed the two (2) year term in the CC&Rs.  -Agreeing to the CC&R provisions and then disavowing them when things don’t go your way is morally wrong.  Such actions take advantage of the good faith of the members of the community who voted and of those serving on the PDO NA Board.  It appears you are willing to use the discrepancy in the by-laws and the CC&Rs to assure yourself a seat on the Board despite the wishes of the majority as demonstrated in the May 26th vote. 
 Recommendation:
 In the attached e-mail, you accused the Board of making up rules as they go along, but you are picking and choosing rules as best suits your position.  Given this situation, and the fact that instead of working to the collective benefit of the PDO NA, you are willing to exploit the inconsistencies between the by-laws and the CC&Rs to your personal benefit; it is my recommendation that (i) the by-laws be amended to mirror the relevant provisions of the CC&Rs as approved and (ii) that the CC&Rs be translated into Spanish, ratified and made part of the by-laws.  This way, there will be no question on the legitimacy of such documents and we will hopefully avoid these kinds of shenanigans in the future.  Obviously this will require legal assistance, notarization and recording, as well as the expense of holding a special meeting for such purpose.
 Mr. Cosman, Article Twelve, section f) of the By-laws states that an Associate Member must abstain from undertaking acts that are contrary to the purposes of the Association, or that damage the good order or reputation and prestige of the Association, especially before third parties.  On behalf of the PDO NA Board, I ask that you would cease and desist, as your actions have done nothing but spread rumors, uncertainty and fear among the homeowners and damaged the reputation of the PDO Development by all the bickering and discord.  The decrease in property values has been a combination of many factors, most importantly the economy.  I agree that a completed development would increase everyone’s property values, but taking the Developer to court when he does not have the funds to comply will only benefit the lawyers involved.  
Respectfully,
Judith Wilson
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